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Cultural Center of Batahola Norte Newsletter

Mission Statement 

Friends of Batahola supports, sustains, and promotes the Cultural Center of Batahola Norte in Managua, Nicaragua, 
through prayer, financial assistance, solidarity, and building community, thereby responding to the call of the Gospel.

Save paper costs, receive the newsletter online!  
Go to friendsofbatahola.org, click About Us/FOB Newsletter. Scroll to bottom of page to add your email address.

Message from the President
Dear Friends,

The Center has always been a place 
of change. It changes the students 
and staff who take advantage of all 
it has to offer, and it changes the 
lives of the people who have the 
good fortune to visit. As 2016 ended, 
there was change from within the 

Center and change for the Friends of Batahola (FOB) board. 
Recently, we lost two of our past board members, Mary 
Ann Antrobus and James O’Beirne. Mary Ann was one 
of the founding members of FOB and James was not far 
behind her. Both were instrumental in developing FOB and 
guiding it to where it is today. Both will be missed for the 
great people they were and for their many contributions 
to the board. (See story on page 3.) Another change is 
that after 12 years of dedicated service to the Center and 
the people of Nicaragua, Jennifer Marshall, our General 
Coordinator, has left to pursue her passion for the arts. 
Jennifer came at a time when the future of the Center was 
in doubt. She has been instrumental in leading the Center 
to stability and to a clear vision of its mission and future. 
She has left her own indelible mark on the Center and will 
be greatly missed. Sonia Oliveras, the Center’s Formation 
Coordinator, has been named General Coordinator. Sonia 
was a student at the Center years ago and has been a long 
time management team member. The one constant I know 
is that through all of the years and all of the change, the 
Center’s founders, Sister Margie and Father Angel, continue 
to watch over all that we do. We are truly blessed!

Blessings,
Mark Overley

Winter 2017

Scholarship Student’s Hard Work 
Leads to Employment…and a 
Surprising Passion 
Regina Lacayo arrived at the Center in 2009, after 
receiving a Project Education scholarship to study at 
the National Autonomous University of Nicaragua. The 
scholarship program allowed her to pursue her dream of 

seeking a higher education. 
“The Center made me 
a more enthusiastic and 
optimistic person. Before 
entering the scholarship 
program, I hadn’t been 
able to continue my 
studies. The Center gave 
me an improved outlook 
on life and allowed me 
to see myself as someone 
who could solve my own 
problems,” she said.

In return for her scholarship, 
for her service hours at 

Because of the scholarship 
provided by the Center, 
Regina Lacayo was able to 
attend college, graduate, 
and find meaningful work. (Continued on page 2)
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the Center, Regina helped organize the Center’s weekly 
celebration of Mass and volunteered at the library. 
When the library coordinator left for a new job, Regina, 
and a fellow scholarship student, temporarily took over 
coordinator duties. Regina used her college education and 
the library skills that she developed at the Center to find 
a job as the Library and Cultural Events Coordinator at the 
Nicaraguan-North American Cultural Center in Managua…
where she has discovered a passion for English language 
literature and facilitating activities for children. Regina is 
truly one of the Center’s success stories!

Today, Regina stays connected to the Center by serving 
on its Members’ Board. She has also organized fellow 
scholarship students to make sure they stay in touch. “I left 
a part of my heart at the Center. Though I don’t see my 
friends and colleagues every day anymore, I know they will 
always be there to help and support me,” she said.

You can provide a life-empowering scholarship for a 
student like Regina. Go to friendsofbatahola.org/get-
involved-fob/sponsor-a-student-fob/how-to-sponsor.

Scholarship Student’s Hard Work 
Leads to Employment… (continued)

Alan Brown, through his graphic design company, 
Photonics Inc., has guided the “look” of Friends of 
Batahola (FOB) for more than 10 years. Alan’s work 
with FOB began when board member Sue Keefe asked 
him if he would design the web site. He laughed, 
“One never turns down Sue. She asked me to do one 
thing. I volunteered for the rest.” The “rest” that Alan 
is referring to is this newsletter and all of the other 
print materials that FOB has needed over the years: 
brochures, annual report, flyers, you name it. 

Alan is no stranger to pro bono work. In addition to 
his work for FOB, Alan has donated his services to 
at least seven other not-for-profits. What motivates 
his generous and compassionate giving? Alan said 
it’s the Jewish concept of Tikun Olam, meaning to 
repair the world. He said, “It’s our responsibility in this 
world to give to the greater good. If we do nothing, 
it’s the same as taking away from the greater good. 
To me, everyone has the responsibility to repair the 
world. I don’t have gobs of money, but I can offer the 
resources of my company.” The talented resources that 
Alan has assigned to FOB projects are two of his most 
experienced designers, Michelle Markwell and Stacie 
Brown (not related!). Both designers are incredibly 
professional, creative, and wonderful to work with.

Why does Alan continue, year after year, to help FOB? 
Alan said it’s because he respects the people that are 
involved with Friends of Batahola and their passion. “I 
like what the organization does. It’s worthwhile work. I 
feel like I’ve adopted Batahola,” he said.

Thank you, Alan, for all that you’ve done, and continue 
to do, for FOB. You’re the very definition of a Friend of 
Batahola, and your contribution to our efforts is priceless.

You can read about a favorite parable of Alan’s, 
The Old Man and the Starfish, online. The parable 
reflects the heart of Alan’s giving spirit. Go to 
friendsofbatahola.org/newsletter/winter-2017.

Friend of Batahola: Alan Brown

How You Can Help…
The priorities of the Center are to work with 
women and children who most bear the weight of 
social and economic inequity, to break the cycle of 
poverty, and to restore hope in a better tomorrow. 
These priorities are at the heart of the Center’s 
mission to empower and transform its students 
and community through access to education, arts, 
and culture. Since 1983, the Center has helped 
thousands of women, children, and youth to defend 
their rights, finish their schooling, find and develop 
new sources of income, and improve their standard 
of living.

If you’d like to contribute to this work, please make 
a donation today in the enclosed reply envelope. 
We need your support. Thank you!

Friends of Batahola is a registered 501(c)(3) not-for-
profit organization. 97% of all donations go directly 
to the work of the Center.

Alan Brown and graphic designers Michelle Markwell and  
Stacie Brown.
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READ MORE Online
Go to friendsofbatahola.org/newsletter/
winter-2017. 
•	 Read why guitar teacher Nineth Larios is so proud 

of her students’ performances at the International 
Guitar Festival...and her appointment to the 
International Guitar Congress. “It’s a big deal!” 
she says.

•	 Read the inspirational “I Wish” poems which 
students wrote in English class. Learning to read 
and write English is a challenge for our students, 
but it opens doors to opportunities, making the 
course one of the most popular at the Center. 
(https://bataholavolunteers.wordpress.com/2016/ 
10/07/wishes) 

•	 Go to friendsofbatahola.org and watch the Circle 
of Commitment video on the home page. While 
there, explore our newly redesigned web site.

Center Receives Grant to Update 
Computer Lab and Address  
Online Safety 
The Center is buzzing with excitement because of the 
grant it recently received to embark on a five-year long 
journey to advance (safely!) into the digital age. The 
Center was granted money to purchase laptop computers, 
a color printer, and a projection screen. As part of the 
grant, the Center must address the important issues of 
online safety, cyberbullying, and virtual violence with both 
students and staff.

Reyna Bravo, a digital communications expert, has just 
arrived at the Center to guide it through this important 
project. As part of the educational process, students and 
staff will launch a Facebook campaign against online 
violence. And, using its new color printer, students will 
create posters to hang in the community, promoting a 
healthy online environment.

As is so common everywhere, Reyna said, “A lot of our 
youth receive inappropriate photos, are subjects of 
cyberbullying, or see violence online. To prevent that 
environment from finding a new home at the Center, 
through this grant, we’re going to begin an innovative 
and creative dialog against virtual violence. We’re going 
to affect positive change at the Center.” 

Students participate in focus groups to discuss and show 
visually how they feel when online.

In Fond Memory…
Two former and beloved 
Friends of Batahola board 
members passed away in 2016: 
Mary Ann Antrobus and James 
O’Beirne. They leave lasting 
legacies of time well-served on 
the board. They were dedicated 
to the mission of the Center 
and loved its students and staff. 
Mary Ann and James brought 
their own unique spark of 
personality to their work. 

According to Terri Holman, a 
recently retired board member, 
“Mary Ann shared her love 
for the people of Nicaragua, 
visiting the Center each year, 

standing in solidarity with those she grew to love. She 
was often quiet while listening to their stories and 
hearing their struggles, yet when the time was right, 
she would eloquently share what was on her mind. 
And she was usually profound and spot on!” And 
James, Terri continued, was an Irishman who loved 
to tell jokes and keep everyone laughing, including 
himself! While he had that Irish sparkle, Terri said his 
“gentle demeanor and genuine caring attitude is why 
God called James to Friends of Batahola to grow and 
to serve every friend and stranger.”

Our sincere sympathy and love go out to the spouses 
and family members of both Mary Ann and James. 

Students in the Conversational English class listened to the “I 
Have a Dream” speech in honor of Martin Luther King Jr. Day. 
Afterwards, they discussed how much still has to be done to 
fulfill that dream, using the English they’re learning.
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president@friendsofbatahola.org
secretary@friendsofbatahola.org
treasurer@friendsofbatahola.org
info@friendsofbatahola.org
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Batahola (English)

Centro Cultural Batahola Norte 
(Spanish)

Information in Nicaragua
Sonia Oliveras  
General Coordinator
sonia@centrobatahola.org
011-505-2266-7737
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Editor: Mary Pommert 
mwpommert@aol.com

Layout: Photonics Inc.
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Board of Directors
President 
Mark Overley

Honorary President 
Sr. Helen Prejean, CSJ

Honorary Vice President 
Sr. Sandra Blanchard, CSJ

Secretary 
Jeannine Blatt

Corresponding Secretary 
Sue Keefe

Treasurer 
Andi Newton

Board Members
Pat Berning
Richard Gruber
Melissa Hess
Michael Keefe
Nancy Kleespies 
Amanda Otero
Mary O’Toole
Tony Perazzo
Rebekah Sapato
Virginia Serio
LaVette Ulichnie
Anna VanHaverbeke

Center Hosts Women’s Anti-Violence Event

Center staff and community members 
march against gender violence in 
Nicaragua.

This past November, members of 
the Center’s women’s group, anti-
violence promoters, and Batahola 
community members took to the 
streets to advocate for women’s 
right to be free from physical and 
emotional abuse. This year, the 
event focused on raising awareness 
of the many resources available for 
combatting gender-based violence in 
Nicaragua. 

Along the route, promoters handed 
out informational pamphlets. After 
the march, activists and onlookers 
returned to the Center where a 
variety of women’s and anti-violence 
organizations gathered to share more 
information. Each group presented 
its material in a fun yet powerful 
and creative way. For example, 
the Men’s Network from the Jorge 
Dimitrov neighborhood put on its 
renowned puppet show that focuses 
on how men must counter traditional 
machismo gender roles.

Ivania Pineda, head of the gender-
based violence project at the Center, 
said, “Events like this are of the 
utmost importance for preventing 
gender-based violence. Artistic 
presentations attract people where 
they can have fun and learn at the 
same time.” The day was a success 
with about 300 people participating. 
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